SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES

Meeting of the Advisory Board

27 January 2006, 13:00
1. Welcome and introductions
Present

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	David Bickerton (DB)
	
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Languages
	

	Anny Brooksbank Jones
	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Languages
	AHGBI

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Anne Davidson Lund (ADL)
	CILT
	Assistant Director
	

	Paula Davis (PD)
	Subject Centre
	Projects Officer (minutes)
	

	Alison Dickens (AD)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Learning and Teaching)
	

	Dick Ellis (DE)
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	Cecilia Garrido
	Open University 
	UCML Secretary
	

	Liz Hudswell (EJH)
	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager
	

	Michael Hughes
	University of Kent
	English Language Teaching
	

	Michael Kelly (MHK)
	Subject Centre
	Director of the Subject Centre
	

	Elisabeth Kendall
	University of Edinburgh
	Other Languages
	BRISML-S

	Peter Rolf Lutzeier
	University of Surrey
	Germanic Languages
	CUTG

	Pamela McIntyre
	Queen’s University Belfast
	Language Teaching non Specialist
	AULC

	Susan Milner
	University of Bath
	Area Studies associated with Modern Languages
	UACES

	Alison Piper (AP)
	
	Subject Centre External Evaluator
	

	Nebojska Radic
	University of Cambridge
	Language Teaching for Specialists – deputising for Jocelyn Wyburd
	SCHML

	Jonathan Rayner
	University of Sheffield
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	

	Ian Scott
	University of Manchester
	Cultural and Literary Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	BAAS

	Penny Sewell
	Birkbeck College
	French Studies
	AFLS

	Greg Toner (GT)
	University of Ulster at Coleraine
	Welsh, Scottish & Irish
	Ulster CETL

	Richard Towell (RT)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	UCML

	Graeme Trousdale (GTr)
	University of Edinburgh
	Linguistics
	LAGB


	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Catherine Walter (CW)
	Institute of Education
	Applied Linguistics
	BAAL

	Shân Wareing
	University of the Arts, London
	SEDA
	SEDA

	Roger Woods (RW)
	University of Nottingham
	Chair of UCML
	


2. Apologies for absence

These were received from the following board members

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Bernadette Challinor
	Leicestershire County Council
	Association for Language Learning
	ALL

	Angela Gallagher Brett
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	Marina Mozzon-McPherson
	University of Hull
	Italian Studies
	SIS

	David Newton
	CILT
	HE Development Officer
	

	Cristina Ros I Solé
	University College London
	SOAS/UCL CETL
	

	Paul Rowlett
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Linguistics (replacing Keith Brown)
	

	Vicky Wright
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 
	

	Jocelyn Wyburd 
	University of Manchester
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	


3. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

The minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.

Present / Apologies for absence
It was requested that the subject associations represented by Board members be added to the minutes.

Action: EJH/PD

Advisory Board membership
The issue of student representation on the Board was discussed. GT suggested inviting a student advocate to represent student views.  It was agreed that the Board would need to think about this – the HEA is keen to demonstrate that the Subject Centre has an effect on the student experience but the Subject Centre’s main constituency is the academic community.
External examiners
The focus group meeting planned for the end of June was cancelled due to lack of interest.  DB advised that this runs counter to feelings expressed at the Specialist Group for Languages meeting, where it was felt that the Subject Centre should take a lead, e.g. by publishing a list of people who attend training sessions.  RT responded that the Subject Centre could ask the HEA whether there are any new initiatives in this area.  
NB However, the Subject Centre was planning to run an event on assessment.  A list of those who had attended would be kept by the Subject Centre.  Names would be given to institutions looking for external examiners with the participant’s permission.
Action: EJH

E-learning / distance learning / blended learning
RT asked about the Subject Centre’s view on these themes.  MHK responded that there is a significant push to develop e-learning.  Subject Centre staff have developed collaborative projects in this area and the Subject Centre commissioned a report from the University of Sheffield.  Activity in this area is being promoted by JISC and the Subject Centre is trying to get involved.  There is a feeling that distance learning is specialised and there is not very much of it in languages.  The main drive in languages is in developing online resources, materials and learning objects.  

CW presented a different picture in applied linguistics, where distance learning is common and there are some good programmes.  There is also a move towards blended learning on face-to-face courses, and this will become the norm.  However, blended learning is more time-consuming and expensive than face-to-face courses and institutions need to take these considerations on board.  The Subject Centre could help by making knowledge about infrastructure and costs available for those wishing to incorporate blended learning into their programmes.

AD agreed that blended learning, e.g. multimedia labs and the role of the teacher, is where things are happening.  JISC is looking for disciplines to take part in a learning objects project and there is a small survey on this theme.  

The point was made that it is important to distinguish between distance and blended learning – the Open University has a 7-year run-in period to its distance learning courses.  GT added that there are different definitions for blended and distance learning and Ulster is trying to integrate these.  Cambridge Language Centre has been running a successful blended learning course over the intranet for 4-5 years.  

There is a need to assess the quality of interaction in e-learning.  CW commented that there is a lot of research in this area and added that external examiner training could be done online.  AD responded that the Subject Centre will commission someone to write learning objects in this area and invited suggestions as to who they should approach.  
RT concluded that there is enough interest here to look into taking this forward.  The Subject Centre could assist by telling people where they need to go for information.  

Engagement with policy makers
RW advised keeping an eye on funding being offered by HEFCE and on the need to relate funding to teaching costs.  The UCML has responded to proposals and raised the issue of variable fees during the Year Abroad.  The Subject Centre will be carrying out a survey of institutional policies on the fees to be charged to students on their Year Abroad.
4. Subject Centre presentations

Why study languages? CD

AD demonstrated the new CD, which is an updated version of the Languages Box presentation, and includes an updated PowerPoint presentation as well as materials for younger learners.  The CD will come with a poster and one copy will be sent to each higher education institution, with additional copies costing £15 each.  GT asked whether a web version will be made available.  AD responded that it is too big for the web but that online samples may be made available.  MHK added that he had reservations about making it available online as the Subject Centre wants to use it as a tool for liaison between schools and universities.  The Subject Centre would like to know how people respond to it so they can track how it is being used.  RT congratulated the Subject Centre on the CD.
RW asked whether people could make copies from the institutional copy they are sent.  AD replied that she could not see a problem with this as long as people are only making copies for their own staff but she will make enquiries and advise if there is a problem.  The PowerPoint slides are designed so that institutions can add to them.

Action: AD

RT commented that there is a danger of several institutions using the same Subject Centre materials in the same schools and that a regional approach is needed to avoid this.  AD responded that the Subject Centre will try to encourage regional coordination.
DE and JC are looking to develop a similar resource for Area Studies.  They are currently looking for co-funding and will advise on the outcome at the next Advisory Board meeting.  AD added that the Subject Centre is also looking at how the old Linguistics version can be developed.  EJH commented that other Subject Centres have used these ideas, e.g. Chemistry and Physics Boxes and ‘Why Study Economics?’ 
Project: investigating longer-term employability in the humanities

JC reported on this qualitative survey, which has been looking at long term employability across the humanities.  JC’s PowerPoint presentation given at the Board meeting will be made available online and the project report is due out in March.  The Board were invited to comment on the project and the following issues were raised:

RW commented that the Careers Advisory Service referred to in JC’s presentation often presents a limited range of opportunities to language students and that more work needs to be done with them.

There was a small sample due to time constraints but JC hopes that this may provide the basis of something more quantitative.  

ADL praised the project and advised that more is being done in this area, e.g. the Languages Work materials.  There may be opportunities through the Sector Skills Councils to find out more about what people are doing.  

The historical perspective is important, i.e. changing dynamics in humanities.

DE feels that the Year Abroad has an effect on employability statistics.  RT asked if there are comparative studies in other areas.  

5. Evaluation 
Consideration of last year’s report
There are 22 recommendations in the executive summary.  RT advised that reading the full report clarifies how the recommendations have arisen.  It was agreed that the evaluation report should be made available on the web.

Action: EJH

AP advised that her overall conclusion is positive.  Much of the Subject Centre’s work can be described as project activity, is a very successful part of that work and fulfils the Subject Centre’s strategic aims.  One project leads to another, which is a very positive aspect, and the Subject Centre is good at adding value to activities.

MHK responded that he found the evaluation report extremely valuable, and the number of recommendations is not a problem as each one is helpful.  AP’s conclusions about projects are encouraging as this is the driving motivation for HEFCE, i.e. continuing project work when the funding has come to an end.  

RT agreed that the evaluation contains some very valuable comments and highlighted paragraph 77:  In all further developments of this kind [the Materials Bank] it will be important to engage the constituencies, to which end it is perhaps worth revisiting the idea of commissioning resources. If the constituencies were more engaged with planning of the Bank’s content, colleagues might use the materials more often.  This can be extended to all projects, i.e. use will depend upon origins, and engagement with various communities is key.  AP added that during the course of her interviews it emerged that people had not been consulted about materials.  AD responded that the Subject Centre will be looking at formatting issues, e.g. making learning objects flexible, and will be tighter about what is commissioned in future.  RT added that Advisory Board members need to make the Subject Centre aware of any gaps.
The discussion moved onto recommendation 15: Develop strategic or staff development projects which specifically engage with departments or institutions as well as individuals or small groups.  What is the geographical reach of the Subject Centre and how will these things come together?  The Subject Centre could perhaps pursue working with individual departments more and compile a register of colleagues with particular expertise.  MHK responded that the Subject Centre does receive enquiries about specific problems and puts people in touch but it would not want to produce a consultancy bank.  EJH advised that a previous attempt to compile a register of expertise was not successful.  AD added that registers of expertise are difficult to maintain but the Good Practice Guide and conference articles are an indication of areas of expertise.  
DB questioned the methodology of the evaluation as evidence was narrowly sourced from project participants.  He asked whether random members of the community should be selected for interview.  EJH responded that ‘cold spots’ have been targeted in the past but people always give the same response, i.e. that they don’t have time to engage with the Subject Centre.  AP added that the response rate to this year’s evaluation question was poor compared to the previous year.  AD commented that if the Subject Centre finds out more about how people do engage, then this will help them engage with others.  

RW raised the theme of impact on student experience and the fact that some departments are more aware of what they need to do to address this than others.  RT reported that the meeting of the chairs of Advisory Boards was presented with a document listing evaluation methods that the HEA would like Subject Centres to use.  The HEA also want the student experience to be evaluated.  The chairs of Advisory Boards argued that this could not be measured but the HEA were still very keen on the idea.  Recommendation 7: Consider whether it is necessary or practical for small projects which develop learning resources or pedagogy to state in their initial proposal how they will collect and integrate student feedback

will become very important and should be done where practical as it is very high on the HEA agenda.  
DE commented that the recommendation on the status of pedagogical research is an important one and there is scope for work here (see agenda item 6, pedagogical research).
It was asked whether the Advisory Board should say what it intends to do about the recommendations.  It was agreed that the Advisory Board is there to give advice and does not have to sign off the recommendations.  The Subject Centre will look carefully at all recommendations.

Discussion on this year’s theme
The Advisory Board were referred to the notes for discussion tabled at the meeting.  The proposal for this year’s evaluation is to look at the Subject Centre’s identity.  What do you do about an organisation that consistently comes out well in evaluation but is not engaging fully with its community? Is this an area that the Advisory Board would like to be evaluated?
CW commented that it is about both identity and visibility.  People may be aware of Subject Centre products without being aware of who produced them.  

The Subject Centre does need a clear sense of identity but is there any need to consult stakeholders about this?  A lot of the Subject Centre’s work doesn’t have the impact that it might have.  There is a perception among some colleagues that the Subject Centre’s work is peripheral, non-academic and geared towards schools.  There is a need to engage people more tightly and to have major academic figures speaking at workshops.

ADL commented that CILT had a similar issue when they merged, and an outside agency was used to conduct an exercise on branding and maximising impact.  This can lead to useful insights and the process itself raised CILT’s profile.  ADL suggested that AP speak to Teresa Tinsley at CILT about the exercise.
It was suggested that the evaluation focus should be on visibility and perception rather than identity.  RT proposed the question ‘How is the Subject Centre perceived by [constituency x, y and z]?’   Perhaps identify those for whom the Subject Centre has higher and lower visibility, then decide if lack of visibility in particular constituencies needs to be tackled.

MHK agreed that a focus on profile, visibility and perception will enable greater reflection than a focus on identity.  The Subject Centre doesn’t have a problem with its identity and recognises that it serves a diverse community.  To try to bring this together in a single identity would be counterproductive.

RT summarised that the Advisory Board would like the Subject Centre to evaluate how it is perceived by its various communities, where strong and weak perceptions exist and where it should place emphasis (given cost constraints).
6. Update on key themes
Pedagogical research

Activities involve:
· Subject Centre

· funded projects due at the end of January and will be published soon

· RT’s paper on pedagogical research in RAE appears in the LLAS digest and JC has written an article for the website
· pedagogical research methods workshops.  There is huge interest here – the February workshop is full and another will be planned for later.
· HEA

Mike Prosser is Director of Research and Evaluation at the HEA 

· FDTL

The HEA has commissioned a report into the failure of humanities to get any funding, which will be available in the next couple of months
MHK reported that Subject Centre Directors have discussed the nature of pedagogical research.  The HEA has recently funded ten projects, nine of which are in education departments.  Should we go through education or does a disciplinary approach need to be put forward?  There is a challenge in being taken seriously by RAE panels.  CW commented that on the linguistics panel there is now a recognised applied linguist but the divide remains elsewhere.  

RT stated that it is annoying to see the issue arising again and there is a need to work together with open minded people in education.  He added that there is a need to engage positively with the HEA and persuade them of the validity of methodologies beyond those they are used to.  Is there a way of engaging them in this dialogue, perhaps through an expert workshop?  AP’s evaluation recommended that the Subject Centre might take more of a lead in pedagogical research. The Subject Centre will think about how to pursue this recommendation, but this will be long term.

Linguistics strategy group
EJH reported on this group chaired by Paul Rowlett and which is separate from the Linguistics Specialist Group.  Part of the group’s work involves looking at statistics.  Recent HESA statistics are a better reflection of what people feel is going on than the first set of HESA statistics but there is still room for improvement.  The group has been asked to report on how their institutions provide statistics to HESA.  RW commented that the UCML has gone through a similar process with language statistics.  

The group also makes the case for linguistics for the benefit of the public at large and is working on increasing numbers.  It acts as a lobby group, similar to the UCML for languages.  RW advised that it is a good tactic to ‘get alongside’ issues of policymakers.  Language awareness is worth pursuing and will be of interest to the DfES.  There is scope for linguistics input at school level to make people aware of language diversity.  The linguistics group should consider these things as they will meet with a positive response. 

GTr reported on a specialist interest group supported by the Subject Centre, which is looking at developing an A-level in linguistics.  They are working on a four module draft and an exam board has shown interest.  The final draft will be sent to the exam board and modules will be piloted in schools, starting with AS level.  The modules are:

· introduction                 } forming basis
· structure of language  } of AS
· variation of language
· dissertation 
The exam board has suggested that they also look at the possibility of a GCSE in linguistics.

Interdisciplinary learning and teaching
JC reported that this is at the forefront of Area Studies work.  The HEA has made £35,000 available for an interdisciplinary teaching and learning group, which has three strands:
· problem based learning event held in York in December – this is being evaluated

· interdisciplinary teaching and learning conference, University of Birmingham, 13 & 14 July – there is a call for papers on the web
· two projects:
· internal economy of the university - exploring the structure of departments and the sharing of resources, etc.

· literature review

Both projects will be ready to report in October and JC hopes for continuing commitment.  The Subject Centre is taking the lead but other Subject Centres and the HEA are interested.

7. Update on meeting of chairs of Subject Centre Advisory Boards
RT advised that most issues have already been covered elsewhere in the agenda.  The meeting was an interesting event but not particularly positive.  Chairs were concerned that the HEA might want to be too directive but Cliff Allan tried to reassure them that success depends on maintaining a disciplinary base.  However, Subject Centres may have to give up some autonomy.  

MHK added that Subject Centre Directors have had similar conversations and concerns.  The HEA mediates between Government and academic agendas and will constantly receive agendas which don’t suit the academic community.  The academic community looks to Subject Centre Directors to represent the community and pass on intelligence.  Subject Centres are strong and the HEA will need to ‘get alongside’ them.  The HEA needs Subject Centres to work successfully if it is to demonstrate its own worth.  

RT reported that the next meeting of Advisory Board chairs is on 15th June.  Advisory Board members were invited to email RT if they have any comments to feed into this meeting.  

8. Any other business

MHK reported on two new projects where the Subject Centre is collaborating with UCML:

· AHRC review of research in modern languages.  The first meeting of the Steering Group is on 30th January, and it is hoped that the project will produce a useful resource (in the form of a report) for the Subject Centre community.

· UCML, the Subject Centre and CILT are in discussion with HEFCE to construct a strategic development fund bid.  This is in response to the National Languages Strategy and the fact that modern languages are strategic but vulnerable.  A decision from HEFCE is expected in the autumn and MHK will say more about this later in the year. RW added that the Subject Centre/UCML will look to consult on and establish a framework and will then invite colleagues to bid for projects.

EJH added that other areas of Subject Centre activity are contained in the Subject Centre Report document.

9. Date of the next meeting
The next meeting will be the end of May / beginning of June.  The proposed date will be advised as soon as possible.

Action: EJH

The meeting closed at 16:05.
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